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APPELLEES* BRIEF.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE.

Caryl Chessman, petitioner herein appearing in

propria persona,* applied to the District Court for

a writ of prohibition attacking judgment of convic-

tion of 17 felonies, rendered pursuant to jury ver-

dicts. For convenience of discussion the crimes are

listed in chronological order and numbered. Each

*Throughout the entire proceedings in the State Courts Chess-

man has consistently refused the aid of counsel. He defended
himself, in propria persona, in the Superior Court, prosecuted his

appeals to the Supreme Court of California, applied for certiorari

to the United States Supreme Court and has also prosecuted

several collateral matters. The risk involved was a calculated one

and deliberately taken by petitioner.



paragraph indicates a separate general criminal en-

terprise, in each of which one or more offenses were

committed.

January 3, 1948: (1) First degree robbery of one

McCullough.

January 13, 1948: (2) Grand theft of an automo-

bile, which was used in perpetrating subsequent

crimes and in which defendant was fleeing when he

was apprehended.

January 18, 1948: (3) First degree robbery of one

Bartle.

January 18, 1948: (4) First degree robbery of one

Ballew.

January 19, 1948: (5) First degree robbery of one

Lea. (6) First degree robbery of one Regina.

(7) Kidnaping Regina for the purpose of robbery,

with infliction of bodily harm; punishment fixed at

death. (8) Violation of section 288a of the Penal

Code, committed against Regina.

January 20, 1948: (9) First degree robbery of one

Stone.

January 22, 1948: (10) Attempted robbery of one

Hurlburt. (11) Kidnaping one Mary for the purpose

of robbery, with infliction of bodily harm; punish-

ment fixed at death. (12) Attempted rape of Mary.

(13) Violation of section 288a of the Penal Code com-

mitted against Mary.

January 23, 1948: (14) First degree robbery of one

Waisler. (15) First degree robbery of one Lesher.



(16) Kidnaping Waisler for the purpose of robbery,

with infliction of bodily harm; punishment fixed at

life imprisonment without possibility of parole.

(17) Kidnaping Lesher for the purpose of robbery.

The jury further found that petitioner was armed

at the time of the commission of each of the crimes

except that of grand theft, numbered (2) above; that

he was armed at the time of his arrest; and that he

had suffered two previous convictions of robbery and

one of assault with a deadly weapon. Petitioner was

acquitted of one count of burglary. {People v. Chess-

man, 38 Cal. 2d 166, 171, 238 Pac. 2d 1001.)

The judgments referred to were affirmed by the Cali-

fornia Supreme Court in People v. Chessman, supra,

and the Supreme Court of the United States denied

certiorari. {Chessman v. California, 343 U.S. 915, 96

L.Ed.Adv.Op. 553, 674.)

Alleging exhaustion of State remedies petitioner

instituted this proceeding, basing his attack on alleged

deprivation of due process of law and denial of the

equal protection of the law. (U.S. Const. XIV Amend-

ment.) The petition was denied without a hearing.

(T. p. 137.)

JURISDICTION.

The jurisdiction of the District Court to entertain

the petition is based upon the allegations of depriva-

tion of constitutional rights by the Courts of the

State of California (U.S.C. Tit. 28, Sees. 2241, 2242,



2243) and the exhaustion of petitioner's remedies be-

fore the State Courts, inchiding an application for

and denial of certiorari without opinion by the Su-

preme Court of the United States. (U.S.C. Title 28,

sec. 2254.)

A notice of appeal was filed in the District Court

and a certificate of probable cause granted (T. pp.

147, 148) thus conferring jurisdiction on this Court to

review the order and judgment of the District Court.

(U.S.C. Tit. 28, sec. 2253.)

OPINIONS OF OTHER COURTS.

Two opinions of the California Supreme Court are

of interest to this Court on this appeal:

People V. Chessman, 35 Cal. 2d 455, 218 Pac.

2d 769, 19 A.L.R. 2d 1084, certiorari denied,

340 U.S. 840.

This case, hereafter referred to as the first Chess-

man case was concerned with the proceedings taken to

perfect the record on appeal to the State Supreme

Court from judgment now under attack.

People V. Chessman, 38 Cal. 2d 166, 238 Pac.

2d 1001, 343 U.S. 1915.

This later case, hereafter referred to as the second

Chessman case was the appeal from the judgment of

conviction which is here under attack in this habeas

corpus proceeding.

The opinion of the California Supreme Court in the

companion case of



People V. Knotvles, 35 Cal. 2d 175 [217 Pac.

2d 1]

also stated issues raised by Chessman in this case.

In re Chessman {Chessman v. California) on

Habeas Corpus, U.S.D.C.-N.D. of Cal. Civil

No. 31600. (T. p. 137.)

This is the opinion and order of Judge Goodman
denying Chessman's petition and which order is now
under review herein.

PETITIONER'S CONTENTIONS.

In his brief in support of his appeal petitioner

assumes (1) that the facts stated in his petition must

be taken at face value without reference to aids avail-

able to a Court and (2) that these facts warrant the

relief prayed for.

Of necessity we must, therefore, go back to the peti-

tion for petitioner's contentions.

Briefly, petitioner's contentions are:

I.

That he was forced to trial unprepared, denied rep-

resentation by counsel, deprived of the right to sub-

poena witness and by reason thereof denied an ade-

quate and fair opportunity to defend himself.

II.

A. That false or involuntary oral confessions and

incriminating statements were used in evidence

against him.



B. That erroneous instructions by the Court as

to the use of such confessions and statements empha-

sized the error made in admitting the statements and

confessions into evidence.

III.

The misconduct of the district attorney in effect

deprived petitioner of a fair trial.

IV.

The restrictions placed upon the courtroom tactics

of petitioner by the Court and the refusal of the

Court to provide petitioner with a daily transcript

of the proceedings of the trial deprived him of a fair

trial.

V.

The method used in preparing the record used on

petitioner's appeal in the State Court resulted in the

appeal being determined on an incomplete and inac-

curate record.

VI.

That sec. 209 of the California Penal Code as ap-

plied and construed by other California Courts vio-

lates the due process and equal protection clause of

the Fourteenth Amendment to the United States Con-

stitution.

VII.

That petitioner has suffered double punishment.



SUMMARY OF APPELLEES' ARGUMENT.

I.

The State Court attempted in every way to pro-

vide counsel for petitioner and to protect his interests.

If he was inadequately represented it was as a result

of petitioner's ego which led him to insist on repre-

senting himself.

II.

The evidence before the State Court concerning the

obtaining of the alleged coerced confessions was con-

flicting. The State Court and the jury resolved the

conflict against the petitioner after a full and fair

hearing and therefore he was not denied due process.

III.

The alleged misconduct of the district attorney was

not prejudicial to petitioner.

IV.

The restriction placed upon the courtroom tactics

of petitioner were proper.

V.

The record used on the appeal in the State Court

was prepared in accordance with the laws of the State

of California, was complete and accurate and its

preparation does not present a federal question.
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VI.

The application and construction of sec. 209 of the

California Penal Code did not deprive petitioner of

due process of law or the equal protection of the law.

YII.

There is no question of double punishment in this

case.

YIII.

The petitioner herein having failed to disclose a

case where the circumstances surrounding the trial

were such as to shock the conscience of the Court and

make the proceedings a farce and a mockery of jus-

tice, the District Court was justified in denying the

same without a hearing.

IX.

The matters urged in petitioner's petition having

been considered by the Supreme Court of the United

States and no exceptional circumstance having been

shown, the action of the District Court in denying the

Petition will not be disturbed.



ARGUMENT.

I.

THE COURT ATTEMPTED IN EVERY WAY TO PROVIDE COUN-
SEL FOR PETITIONER AND TO PROTECT HIS INTERESTS.
IF HE WAS INADEQUATELY REPRESENTED, IT WAS AS A
RESULT OF PETITIONER'S EGO WHICH LED HIM TO IN-

SIST ON REPRESENTING HIMSELF.

The complaint of petitioner is that he was forced

to trial unprepared and denied representation by

counsel of his choice. That because of his incarcera-

tion he was unable to interview and subpoena wit-

nesses and was therefore denied an adequate and fair

opportunity to defend himself.

It is evident that from the very beginning of this

case this was to be petitioner's defense. He planned

it that way.

We are not dealing with an illiterate defendant un-

acquainted with the ways of the law. Here we have

a man, cool, cunning and calculating, who plans to

defend himself in the hope that somewhere someone

will sympathize with him and give him a break. He
had no other defense and his planned defense is still

working.

All of the matters urged here were before the State

Courts and the factual situation was set out at length

in the opinion in the second Chessman case and we

here quote it:

^* Defendant complains that he was forced to

go to trial unprepared. The situation on which

this claim is based resulted from the fact that

he insisted upon representing himself. The in-
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formations against defendant (numbered 117963

and 117964) were filed on February 18, 1948. On
February 20, 1948, defendant, represented by

private counsel Morris Lavine, was arraigned and

the causes were continued to February 27. On
February 27 amended informations were filed and
the causes continued to March 5. On March 5,

defendant, represented by private counsel V. L.

Ferguson, appeared and was arraigned on

amended informations; time to plead was con-

tinued to March 9. On March 9 defendant and
Mr. Ferguson appeared and Mr. Ferguson was
relieved as counsel. Defendant now asserts: 'one

of those counsel wanted more money than appel-

lant believed his services were worth and ap-

pellant and his father could not agree with the

other counsel as to the conduct of the defense,

so both were relieved and appellant determined

to represent himself.'

"On March 12. 1948, defendant appeared with-

out counsel. The public defender was present and
announced, 'We have been relieved, your Honor,'

defendant stated that he wished to represent him-

self. After a colloquy with the court during which
defendant repeated his insistence on representing

himself, the court said, 'What will probably hap-

pen, if we set this case down for trial, you will

want a lawyer and then ask for a continuance.

If you want to try your own case, there is no way
we can tell you not to. You will have to try it

or have somebody hired to represent you in plenty

of time to try the case at the time it is set. The
Defendant Chessman. I understand that. The
Court. Because many times men with past ex-

periences such as you have had—^you know the
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tricks of the trade, and they get a lawyer at the

very last minute. You really want to try your

own case? The Defendant Chessman. That is

correct.' Defendant pleaded not guilty; the court

set April 26 and 29 as the dates for trial on the

respective informations and again explained to

defendant that no continuance based on his deci-

sion to represent himself would be granted. ' Some
time during the middle of March' Mr. Al Mat-
tJieivs, deputy public defender, called on defend-

ant at the county jail and offered his services;

defendant refused them. On April 26 all charges

against defendant were continued to April 29 for

trial. On April 29 defendant appeared without

counsel, moved for another continuance, and com-

plained that because of his confinement in the

county jail he had been unable to obtain lawbooks

and interview witnesses. The trial court ex-

plained to him that his decision to represent him-

self did not entitle him to greater privileges than

other prisoners; defendant again repeatedly re-

fused the offer of counsel; and a continuance was

denied.

'' Defendant summarizes the trial court's posi-

tion as follows: 'That the calendar judge in

assigning the case for trial had warned the de-

fendant that he must be ready and that he would

be allowed no continuance. That the trial court

offered to appoint counsel who could have pre-

pared a defense for the defendant. That because

the defendant refused the appointment of counsel

it was the defendant's own fault that he was not

prepared, that he could not consequently complain

of his lack of preparation, that the sheriff's regu-

lations [of the privileges accorded prisoners in
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the county jail] could not be interfered with by

the court, and that, therefore, the defendant must

go to trial, prepared or not.' This is a fair sum-

mary of the court's position; that position ap-

pears correct; and defendant cites no authority

to the contrary.

''Defendant argues that the denial of a con-

tinuance deprived him of the right to select coun-

sel of his choice and deprived such counsel of the

opportunity to prepare. The answer to this con-

tention is factual and appears from the above

summarized history of the proceedings prior to

trial. Defendant was entitled to waive assistance

of counsel, and it is clear that he did so of his

own volition and with full knowledge of what he

was doing (Adams v. United States ex rel. Mc-
Cann (1942), 317 U.S. 269, 279 [63 S.Ct. 236, 87

L.Ed 268, 143 A.L.R. 435] ; cf. People v. Chesser

(1947) 29 Cal. 2d 815, 822 [178 P. 2d 761]).

''Furthermore, defendant did not go to trial

without the services of an attorney at law. Im-

mediately before the jury were impaneled, de-

fendant announced to the court that he intended

to accept the services of Mr. Matthews as legal

adviser (not counsel) and throughout the trial

Mr. Matthews was present and his legal ability

and experience were available to defendant. These

circumstances will be material to our disposition

of certain contentions of defendant hereinafter

discussed, and it will be necessary for us to refer

again to the following proposition : A defendant

who intelligently refuses counsel and insists upon
personally conducting and controlling his defense

does not lose the status of prisoner and become
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entitled to extraordinary privileges not accorded

defendants who are represented by counsel, nor

does he become entitled to proceed in a manner
different from that permitted to attorneys/' (Em-
phasis ours.)

People V. Chessman, 38 Cal. 2d 166, 172, 238

Pac. 2d 1001.

Appellant does not show why Mr. Matthews was not

able to interview and subpoena witnesses on his be-

half. As a matter of fact Mr. Matthews interviewed

34 witnesses on behalf of appellant and subpoenaed

some of them. {Peo. v. Chessman, 35 Cal. 2d 455, 466,

218 Pac. 2d 769.) The appellant does not give the

names of any of the witnesses he wished to interview

and subpoena, nor does he state what their testimony

would have been. His strategy was to back himself

into a corner and then complain that he could not

then adequately defend himself.

Appellant must rely upon the due process clause of

the federal Constitution which guarantees him a fair

trial. To justify habeas corpus on that ground an

extreme case must be disclosed. It must be shown

that the proceedings were a farce and a mockery of

justice. We do not have such a case here. An exami-

nation of the opinions of the Supreme Court of Cali-

fornia in the two Chessman cases discloses a meticu-

lous endeavor on the part of the State Courts, trial

and appellate, to give this appellant a fair and ade-

quate trial. If anything, the Courts leaned over back-

wards to protect Chessman even against himself.
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This case is governed by the rule laid down in Biggs

V, Welch (U.S.C.A.D.C.), 148 Fed. 2d 667 and the

cases therein collected and cited.

II.

THE EVIDENCE BEFORE THE STATE COURT CONCERNING
THE OBTAINING OF THE ALLEGED COERCED CONFESSIONS
WAS CONFLICTING. THE STATE COURT RESOLVED THE
CONFLICT AGAINST PETITIONER AFTER A FULL AND FAIR
HEARING AND THEREFORE HE WAS NOT DENIED DUE
PROCESS.

Appellant's petition (T. 17-39) contains 21 pages

devoted to the use of confessions alleged to have been

secured from him by force. All of these matters were

before the state trial and appellate courts. The appel-

lant admits that the testimony on the fact of coercion

was conflicting. In disposing of this question the

State Supreme Court said

:

'^Defendant urges that the admission in evi-

dence of assertedly coerced confessions was not

merely error but deprived him of due process.

The evidence as to the circumstances under which

the confessions were obtained was in conflict as

to whether defendant was beaten by the police

but, defendant urges, there is sufficient uncontra-

dicted evidence to overcome, as a matter of law,

the People's prima facie showing that the con-

fessions were voluntary. The evidence in this

respect is as follows:

^'On Friday evening, January 23, 1948, police

officers in a patrol car observed an automobile

which corresponded to the description of the one
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which had been used in certain of the crimes here

charged. When the officers turned on their red

spotlight the car, which was driven by defendant,

fled. There was a lengthy chase, first in the

automobiles, then on foot. Defendant was cap-

tured and handcuffed after a struggle. He was
taken to the Hollywood police station and held

there until Monday evening, January 26, 1948,

when he was taken to the Los Angeles county

jail.

''On the night of January 23 defendant was
questioned by police officers from about 8:30 to

10:30. On the morning of January 24 Officer

Forbes commenced to question defendant at about

8 o'clock. Defendant first denied participation

in any of the crimes here concerned. Forbes told

defendant, 'you can't beat us on this particular

job' (the crimes committed with Knowles), and
pointed out that defendant had been driving a

stolen car which contained loot from those crimes

;

defendant then confessed those crimes. Forbes

and other officers continued the interrogation,

particularly concerning the sex crimes. The of-

ficers testified that they made no promise of re-

ward or inducement. Defendant asserts that he

confessed to the sex crimes only after the officers

said they would charge him solely with robbery.

"On January 24 defendant was taken to the

home of a victim of some of the crimes. She
identified him. Defendant testified that during

this trip the officers' conduct made it clear to him
that they hoped he would attempt to escape. That

this conduct was for the purpose of putting de-

fendant in fear, he argues, is shown by the testi-
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mony of one of the officers who accompanied de-

fendant that he had another officer Hail us in case

anything happened in our car.'

"The asserted confessions of the sex crimes

were made on the afternoon of January 24, after

defendant had talked to a police psychiatrist with

whom he refused to discuss such crimes. De-

fendant argues that it is inherently improbable

that he would refuse to discuss the matter with

the psychiatrist and would shortly thereafter vol-

untarily confess the crimes to the police.

'^ Officer Forbes, one of the officers who ques-

tioned defendant, testified that a bulletin to the

effect that defendant had confessed to the sex

crimes was sent on the police teletype at 9 :15 a.m.

on January 24, although defendant did not con-

fess until after 3 o'clock of that afternoon. This

premature release of the bulletin (assuming Of-

ficer Forbes' statement of the time of release to

be correct), says defendant, shows that the officer

anticipated that, although a voluntary confession

was not forthcoming, a confession would in some
manner be obtained.

'

' Officer Forbes testified that it was usual police

practice to have a defendant who admitted his

guilt sign a written confession but that he did not

request defendant to do so because 'I thought it

would be useless' and that he made no written

notes while talking with defendant because 'Some
suspects will relate it and let you write it down
as you take it; other suspects wouldn't tell you
anything if they know you are taking notes.' Yet
another police officer who, with Forbes, questioned

defendant testified that he made a list of crimes
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(not the crimes charged here) to which defendant

confessed and that he wrote the list in defend-

ant's and Forbes' presence after defendant said,

^Get your pencil and paper.' This contrasting

testimony, says defendant, shows that his confes-

sions to the crimes charged were not free.

''Further showing that his mentality was not

free when he confessed, says defendant, is Forbes'

testimony that '[W]hen we were thumbing

through the crime sheets, anything that we
thought might fit the description of Chessman, he

would say,
^

'
* * * If you want to clear your books

just mark them off. I'll take credit for them." '

''The above recited arguments of defendant as

to the asserted involuntariness of his confessions

relate to conflicting inferences of fact which

could be drawn from the testimony. Those infer-

ences were tentatively drawn against defendant

by the trial judge when he admitted the confes-

sions in evidence and, presumptively, were finally

drawn against defendant by the jury in the light

of alT the evidence. This is not a case where the

confessions are shown, on the face of the record,

to have been given in circumstances inherently

coercive."

People V. Chessman, 38 Cal. 2d 166, 178, 238

Pac. 2d 1001.

We are not here concerned with a case where ad-

mittedly coerced confessions were admitted in evi-

dence. Here the evidence was conflicting. The Court

heard the testimony and tentatively ruled that it was

admissible and left to the jury the ultimate determi-

nation of the fact of coercion. Both the judge and the



18

jury ultimately resolved the conflict against the peti-

tioner. The Appellate Court found no error and the

United States Supreme Court did not think it neces-

sary to intervene.

On certiorari this case would fall under the rule

stated in Lisenha v. California, 314 U.S. 219, 238, 86

L.Ed. 166, 181:

''There are cases, such as this one, where the

evidence as to the methods employed to obtain

a confession is conflicting, and in which, although

denial of due process was not an issue in the trial,

an issue has been resolved by the court and jury

which involves an answer to the due process ques-

tion. In such a case we accept the determina-

tion of the triers of fact, unless it is so lacking

in support in the evidence that to give it effect

would work that fundamental unfairness which

is at war with due process.'*

This case, however, is not on certiorari but rather

habeas corpus.

Petitioner's contention here is not that an admit-

tedly coerced confession was admitted in evidence

against him but rather that the State trial Court

erred in admitting evidence of a confession.

The writ of habeas corpus cannot be used to review

alleged error in admitting evidence of a confession,

for habeas corpus cannot be used as a writ of error.

The time to inquire into the circumstances of the

confession was during the progress of the trial, and

error committed, if any, was subject to correction on
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appeal and thereafter on certiorari. (Smith v. TJ. S.

[U.S.C.A., D.C. 1950] 187 Fed. 2d 192; Young v. San-

ford, 147 Fed. 2d 1007; Cash v. Holt, 142 Fed. 2d 60;

Miller v. Hiatt, 141 Fed. 2d 690; Burall v. Johnson

[CCA. 9th] 134 Fed. 2d 614, cert, denied 319 U.S.

768; Schramm v. Brady, 129 Fed. 2d 108.)

The admission of the alleged confessions based as

it was on conflicting testimony as to coercion cannot

be used as the basis for habeas corpus.

III.

THE ALLEGED MISCONDUCT OF THE DISTRICT ATTORNEY
WAS NOT PREJUDICIAL TO PETITIONER.

In his petition (R 39-48), petitioner devotes nine

pages to alleged misconduct on the part of the district

attorney. He constantly quotes from and refers to the

record of the trial filed in the California Supreme

Court, which record is now lodged with this Court.

Despite these many references and quotations in the

petition the petitioner does not point in a single in-

stance to the page and line of the record of the trial

in the State Court.

All of these matters were or should have been called

to the attention of the California Courts. If they were

not called to the attention of the State Court the

alleged errors are deemed to be waived.

The matters now objected to were not objected to

on the trial in the State Court. Indeed, as the Cali-
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fornia Court pointed out, the petitioner practically

invited the errors complained of as will be seen from

the following quotation from the Court's opinion in

the second Chessman case:

^'Regrettably, the prosecuting attorney pre-

sented his case in an overzealous manner, both in

addressing the jury and in improperly bringing

in evidence of misconduct of defendant for which

he was not on trial. But the improprieties of the

prosecuting attorney could have been corrected

had there been objection thereto in the trial court.

Defendant now complains that the trial court of

its own motion should have interposed objec-

tions, and, in effect, undertaken defendant's rep-

resentation. But defendant deliberately (and not

naively) determined to represent himself; part

of the technique of his representation appears

to have been the studied omission to interpose

objections, the frank admission that he was a

criminal, and the argument that the crimes

charged were committed by a blundering person

rather than a clever professional such as the evi-

dence indicates he was; he followed this tech-

nique while requiring a skilled defense attorney

to sit silently at his side. We are not disposed

to permit a defendant who thus develops a record

to claim prejudice from it, although the cumu-
lative instances of misconduct might in other cir-

cumstances constitute ground for reversal. It is

because of defendant's purposeful and informed

failure to have this case tried in a different

fashion that such cases as People v. Orcalles

(1948) 32 Cal. 2d 562, 572 [197 P. 2d 26] ; People

V. Hardy (1948), 33 Cal. 2d 52, 62 [198 P. 2d
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865]; and People v. Lynch (1943), 60 Cal. App.

2d 133, 143 [140 P. 2d 418], are not controlling

here.
'

'

People V. Chessman, 38 Cal. 2d 166, 177, 238

Pac. 2d 1001.

Petitioner here relies upon the due process clause

of the federal Constitution which guarantees him a

fair trial. But to justify habeas corpus on that ground

an extreme case must be disclosed. It must be shown

that the proceedings were a farce and a mockery of

justice. {Biggs v. Welch, 148 Fed. 2d 667, 669.) After

an examination of the entire record made in the trial

Court containing over 2000 pages. Judge Goodman

felt constrained to say:

''We are of the opinion that the state court

adequately considered and disposed of the conten-

tions made. In our opinion, measured by the

standards fixed by the United States Supreme
Court, and in the light of the whole record in this

case, the contentions made do not have the federal

stature or gravity warranting the issuance of the

writ." (R 138.)

We will not repeat here what we have already said

concerning the rule that the writ of habeas corpus

cannot be used as a writ of error. That rule applies

here as it does to other objections made by petitioner.
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TV.

THE RESTRICTION PLACED UPON THE COURTROOM TACTICS
OF PETITIONER WERE PROPER.

The complaint of petitioner that he was denied a

verbatim transcription of the daily proceeding of the

trial is a novel one. Such a transcript is one of the

more modern refinements of a criminal trial. Formerly

there was no such thing. Rarely, if ever, is such a

transcript furnished in a federal Court. If either of

the litigants wants such a copy, the party desiring the

copy makes his arrangements with the Court reporter

and pays for it.

The California Court disposed of this contention of

petitioner in the following language

:

"Although the trial judge knew that the trial

would be long, the factual issues numerous, and
the death penalty would be sought, he denied de-

fendant's motion for a daily transcript. The
prosecuting attorney did not request or receive a

daily transcript but he did obtain, apparently

without court order, transcription of certain por-

tions of the trial which he used in his argument

to the jury. The reason for this seeming dis-

crimination does not appear. But neither does

it appear that defendant was prejudicially handi-

capped by want of a daily transcript. He pre-

sented his case and delivered his argument with-

out any indication of confusion or uncertainty;

accordingly, no miscarriage of justice on this

account is established. (Cal. Const., art. VI,

§41/2.)"

People V. Chessman, 38 Cal. 2d 166, 176, 177,

238 Pac. 2d 1001.



23

We believe that this quotation adequately meets

petitioner's contention.

V.

THE RECORD USED ON THE APPEAL IN THE STATE COURT
WAS PREPARED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE LAWS OF
THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA, WAS COMPLETE AND ACCU-
RATE AND ITS PREPARATION DOES NOT PRESENT A FED-
ERAL QUESTION.

The petitioner attacks the verbatim record of the

proceeding of his trial which formed part of the

record on the appeal to the State Courts.

After the trial the Court reporter died. He had

not transcribed his shorthand notes taken at the trial.

This presented an unusual situation and one not

contemplated by the statute. The California Courts,

however, saw to it that the petitioner was provided

with a proper record on appeal. {People v. Chessman,

35 Cal. 2d 455 [218 Pac. 2d 769] ; 19 A.L.R. 2d 1084.)

Petitioner was given every opportunity to propose

amendments to the record on appeal. His proposed

amendments were duly considered. Some were adopted

and others rejected. He carried the matter of the

preparation of the record to the California Su-

preme Court and that Court granted his motion to

augment the record in part.

The procedure followed by the State Courts in

authenticating the record was fair. The petitioner

was permitted full opportunity to object before the

trial and Appellate Courts.
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The correctness of the record on appeal cannot be

attacked in this habeas corpus proceeding. TJ. 'S. ex

rel. V. Stimson, 52 F. Supp. 425.) In order to success-

fully sustain a complaint of lack of due process there

must be a failure to observe that fundamental fair-

ness essential to the very concept of justice. {U. S.

V. Hiatt, 141 Fed. 2d 664.) There is no such show-

ing here.

VI.

THE APPLICATION AND CONSTRUCTION OF SECTION 209 OF
THE CALIFORNIA PENAL CODE DID NOT DEPRIVE PETI-

TIONER OF DUE PROCESS OF LAW OR THE EQUAL PRO-
TECTION OF THE LAW.

Under this heading (R. 64-72) petitioner contends

that sec. 209 of the California Penal Code as con-

strued by the California Courts (People v. Knowles,

35 Cal. 2d 175 [217 Pac. 2d 11] and People v. Chess-

man, 38 Cal. 2d 166 [238 Pac. 2d 1001]) deprives him

of due process of law.

His first complaint is that because of a 1951 amend-

ment to said sec. 209 (Cal. Stats. 1951, ch. 1749) he is

now ''in the unique position of being twice sentenced

to death for crimes no longer punishable under the

statute", (p. 69.) The California Courts answered

the contention as follows:

"Because the conduct which resulted in the

two death sentences is conduct which remains

punishable by death, at the discretion of the jury,

since the 1951 amendment of sec. 209, there is no
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occasion for reversal or modification of those

sentences because of that amendment."

People V. Chessman, 38 Cal. 2d 166, 193 [238

Pac. 2d 1001].

This is a matter solely of statutory construction and

we can discover no constitutional issue.

Petitioner next contends that the statute is uncer-

tain, ambiguous and not sufficiently explicit and in

support of this contention calls attention to the fact

that the California Supreme Court divided 4-3 in its

decision in the Knowles case, supra. (R. 70.)

Petitioner's contention if adopted by this Court

could have the effect of giving greater importance to a

dissenting opinion than to the majority opinion, i.e.,

if a litigant lost his case but succeeded in securing a

dissenting opinion he would in effect win his case

under the reasoning advanced by petitioner in this

case. Petitioner cites no authority in support of his

position.

His third argument is that if all violators of the

section were prosecuted the judicial system would

break down and the jails would be taxed beyond their

capacity. Therefore he concludes that the prose-

cuting officers must arbitrarily choose which offender

to prosecute and which to overlook.

From time immemorial prosecutors and Courts have

been showing leniency to some while prosecuting oth-

ers, but our attention has never been directed to an

authority that has even hinted that an element of
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^'due process" is involved in such a procedure. Peti-

tioner has not called our attention to any such au-

thority.

YII.

THERE IS NO QUESTION OF DOUBLE PUNISHMENT OR
DOUBLE JEOPARDY IN THIS CASE.

Petitioner's contentions under this heading (R. 72)

were amply considered and disposed of by the Cali-

fornia Courts in the second Chessman case and we

rely on the portion of the opinion in that case deal-

ing with this matter

:

''Defendant has not been put twice in jeopardy

for any offense. The doctrine of double jeopardy

has no application to a defendant who is tried

but once on several counts. (People v. Amick
(1942), 20 Cal. 2d 247, 251 [125 P. 2d 25].) De-

fendant is correct in his contention that punish-

ing him separately for the violations of section

209 of the Penal Code (kidnaping) and for the

robberies and sex crimes which, under the cir-

cumstances here, are essential parts of those

violations, would amount to double punishment,

which is forbidden by section 654 of the Penal

Code. (People v. Knowles (1950), supra, 35 Cal.

2d 175, 189; In re Shull (1944), 23 Cal. 2d 745,

750 [146 P. 2d 417].) However, since defend-

ant is subject to two validly imposed death sen-

tences, no purpose would be served by reversal

of other judgments of conviction. (People v.

Smith (1950), 36 Cal. 2d 444, 448 [224 P. 2d

719].)"

People V. Chessman, 38 Cal. 2d 166, 192.
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VIII.

THE PETITION HEREIN HAVING FAILED TO DISCLOSE A CASE
WHERE THE CIRCUMSTANCES SURROUNDING THE TRIAL
WERE SUCH AS TO SHOCK THE CONSCIENCE OF THE
COURT AND MAKE THE PROCEEDINGS "A FARCE AND A
MOCKERY OF JUSTICE," THE DISTRICT COURT WAS JUSTI-
FIED IN DENYING THE SAME WITHOUT A HEARING.

A. Considered on the petition plus the material matter appear-

ing in the opinion of the Knowles and Chessman cases.

Petitioner has approached his appeal as if this

Court was bound to accept at face value every alle-

gation and legal conclusion set out in his petition.

Of course, this Court is not bound by either allega-

tions or conclusions which run counter to the facts

either admitted in or found by the State Court. The

petitioner, however, is bound by the undisputed fact

appearing in the opinion of the State Court as well

as by the facts found by the State Court after resolv-

ing conflicting testimony.

Under headings I, II, III, IV and V of this brief

we have accepted as true the statement of fact ap-

pearing in the opinions of the State Court in the

two Chessman cases. We have done this without ref-

erence to the transcript used on the appeal in the

State Court in the second Chessman case which was

lodged in the District Court at the request of the dis-

trict judge prior to his decision.

The District Court and this Court are both required

to take judicial notice of the decisions of the Ap-

pellate Courts of the several states.
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B. Considered on the petition, plus the material matter appear-

ing in the opinions in the Knowles and Chessman cases, plus

the record used in the State Court on the appeal in the

second Chessman case.

The district judge in denying the relief petitioner

sought relied in part on the record used on the appeal

in the State Court and after examining that record

stated and found as a fact:

a* * * -^g have examined the petition and ex-

hibits together with the record of the State Court

proceedings, which is in excess of 2000 pages in

length. We are of the opinion that the State

Court adequately considered and disposed of the

contentions made. In our opinion, measured by
the standards fixed by the United States Supreme
Court, and in the light of the whole record in the

case, the contentions made do not have the fed-

eral stature or gravity warranting the issuance

of the writ. Consequently we conclude that there

is not a sufficient basis for the intervention of

a Federal District Court." (R. 137.)

It was the Court's right and duty to examine the

record. {Dorsey v. Gill, 148 F. 2d 857, 869 and cases

there cited.)

The petitioner here does not in a single instance

refer to a page or line of the record of this trial to

sustain any contention raised by him. He has not

assumed the duty of showing by the record wherein

he was denied "due process".

This Court is not bound to take over this burden

which should have been borne by the petitioner. It

can rely on the finding of the district judge based

on the record of the trial.
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Matters appearing in the trial record cannot be

attached in a habeas corpus proceeding. (Williams v.

Huff [C.C.A., D.C. 1945], 146 Fed. 2d 867, 868.)

C. The rule governing this case.

The rule governing attacks by habeas corpus on

judgments of conviction in trial Courts after affirm-

ance on appeal is set out in the case of Biggs v. Welch

(CCA. D.C), 148 jFed. 2d 667, at page 669 (cert,

denied, June 18, 1945) where the Court said:

"The petitioners here must, therefore, rely

upon the due process clause of the Federal Con-

stitution which guarantees him a fair trial. But
to justify habeas corpus on that ground an ex-

treme case must be disclosed. It must be shown
that the proceedings were a farce and a mockery
of justice."

No such showing has been made here.

IX.

THE 3VIATTERS URGED IN PETITIONER'S PETITION HAVING
BEEN CONSIDERED BY THE SUPREME COURT OF THE
UNITED STATES AND NO EXCEPTIONAL CIRCUMSTANCE
HAVING BEEN SHOWN, THE ACTION OF THE DISTRICT

COURT IN DENYING THE PETITION WILL NOT BE DIS-

TURBED.

The matters urged by petitioner in this proceed-

ing have been exhaustively considered by the Supreme

Court of California and certiorari has been denied

by the Supreme Court of the United States. We,

therefore, contend that the action of the District
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Court in denying the petition was correct and within

the rule announced in Ex parte Hawk, 321 U.S.

114, 64 S.Ct. 448, 88 L.Ed. 572:

'' 'Where the state courts have considered and
adjudicated the merits of his contentions, and
this court has either reviewed or declined to re-

view the state court's decision, a federal court

will not ordinarily re-examine upon writ of

habeas corpus the questions thus adjudicated.'
"

In Darr v. Biirford, 339 U.S. 200, 215, 94 L.Ed.

767, 773, the Supreme Court pointed out the discre-

tionary power of the District Court to deny a peti-

tion for habeas corpus because the matter had already

been decided by the State Court and certiorari de-

nied. We quote:

"Even after this Court has declined to review

a state judgment denying relief, other federal

courts have power to act on a new application

by the prisoner. On that application, the court

may require a showing of the record and action

on prior applications, and may decline to ex-

amine further into the merits because they have

already been decided against the petitioner. Thus
there is avoided abuse of the writ by repeated

attempts to secure a hearing on frivolous grounds,

and repeated adjudications of the same issues by
courts of coordinate powers."

This rule followed with approval in the cases of

House V. Mayo, 324 U.S. 42, 48, 65 S.Ct. 517, 87 L.Ed.

739, 743; White v. Ragen, 324 U.S. 760, 764-765, 89

L.Ed. 1348, 1352, 65 S.Ct. 978, with but one indicated

limitation, i.e., where the State Court lacks juris-
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diction to review the decision. Since Mooney v. Holo-

han, 294 U.S. 103, 55 S.Ct. 340, 69 L.Ed. 1036, no

one has doubted the power of the California Courts to

act effectively in situations such as attempted to be

presented here.

This circuit has long followed the rule announced

in Ex parte Hawk, supra. In the case of Bird v.

Smith (9th Cir.), 175 Fed. (2d) 260, Chief Judge

Denman said

:

''Here are no exceptional circumstances since,

as stated, the federal issue before the state su-

preme court and the United States Supreme
Court was determined on the same evidence of his

claimed coercion as before the district court.

In this situation the district court was not en-

titled to consider such a repeated application for

the writ."

The Ninth Circuit has followed the rule in the

following cases: Ex parte Adamson, 167 Fed. 2d

996; Gordon v. Scudder, 163 Fed. 2d 518, and Tate

V. People, 187 Fed. 2d 98.

It departed from that holding in the case of Ek-

herg v. McGee, 191 Fed. 2d 625 (decision vacated

by U. S. Supreme Court, 96 L.Ed.Adv.Op. 928). In

the Ekherg case. Chief Judge Denman in an opinion

joined in by Judge Orr abandoned the position taken

by Chief Judge Denman in the Bird case (175 Fed.

2d 260). Judge Healy dissented. The Court justifies

its departure from the rule in the Hawk case by rely-

ing on 28 U.S.C. Sec. 2254.
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The Code Revisers when they proposed this new

section made this note

:

''This new section [28 U.S.C. sec. 2254] is de-

claratory of existing law as affirmed by the Su-

preme Court. (See Ex parte Hawk, 1944, 64 S.Ct.

448, 321 U.S. 114, 88 L.Ed. 572.)"

80th Congress House Report No. 308.

Either Judge Parker and his revisers didn't know

what they were doing or this Court failed to realize

the significance of Section 2254 when it rendered its

decision in the Ekherg case (191 F. 2d 625).

We think that we have demonstrated that at the

present moment there is a conflict between the panels

of judges sitting in this circuit and also an unre-

solved conflict between Chief Judge Denman in the

Bird case (175 Fed. 2d 260) and Chief Judge Den-

man in the Ekherg case (191 Fed. 2d 625).

As far as arithmetic is concerned we have two

judges of this Court following the Ekherg case and

five following the Bird case.

The rule here contended for is followed in the Sec-

ond, Fourth, Fifth, Seventh and Eighth Circuits as

will be discovered from an examination of the fol-

lowing authorities:

Second Circuit:

"But even if state remedies have been ex-

hausted, a federal court will not ordinarily, where

a state court has considered and adjudicated the

merits of a petitioner's contentions, re-examine

upon a writ of habeas corpus the questions then
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remedies which give 'due process of law.'
"

(Citing Ex parte Hatvk, House v. Mayo and other

cases.)

U. S. ex rel. Morrison v. Foster, 175 Fed. 495.

See also:

TJ. S. ex rel. Carr v. Martin (2d Cir.), 172 Fed.

2d 519, 521;

Schectman v. Foster (2d Cir.), 172 Fed. 2d

339, 341;

U. S. ex rel. Steel v. Jackson (2d Cir.), 171

Fed. (2d) 432, 433;

U. S. ex rel. Monsky v. Warden, 163 Fed. 2d

978.

Fourth Circuit:

'^In the Brown case the petition for the writ

was denied without hearing, on the basis of its

procedural history. We think that dismissal in

both cases was clearly right. In view of the ac-

tion of the state Supreme Court upon the iden-

tical questions presented to the court below and
the denial of certiorari by the Supreme Court of

the United States, the cases fall squarely within

the rule that 'a federal court will not ordinarily

reexamine upon writ of habeas corpus the ques-

tions thus adjudicated.'
"

Speller v. Allen, 192 Fed. 2d 477, 478.

See also:

Daniels v. Allen, 192 Fed. 2d 763;

Goodwin v. Smyth, 181 Fed. 2d 498

;
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Haughey v. Smyth, 170 Fed. 2d 68;

Bernard v. Brady, 164 Fed. 2d 881

;

Stonehreaker v. Smyth, 163 Fed. 2d 498.

Fifth Circuit:

''Where a state court has considered and ad-

judicated the merits of a petitioner's contentions,

and this court [United States Supreme Court]

has either reviewed or declined to review the

state court's decision, a federal court will not

ordinarily reexamine upon writ of habeas corpus

the questions thus adjudicated." (Citing House
V. Mayo.)

Bailey v. Stoutamire, 155 Fed. 2d 754.

Seventh Circuit:

"Where the state courts have considered and

adjudicated the merits of his contentions, and
[the Supreme Court of the U. S.] has either re-

viewed or declined to review the state court's de-

cision, a federal court will not ordinarily re-

examine upon writ of habeas corpus the ques-

tion thus adjudicated." (Citing the Hawk case.)

TJ. S. ex rel. Weber v. Bagen, 176 Fed. 2d

576.

See also:

U. S. ex rel. Holderfield v. Bagen, 170 Fed. 2d

189.

Eighth Circuit:

"What did the Supreme Court mean by 'not

ordinarily'? We understand the direction of the
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Supreme Court to be that only in extraordinary

cases will a federal court reexamine upon Habeas
Corpus questions fully and fairly adjudicated on

the merits by the State courts and passed upon
hy the Supreme Court. The rule, as stated, does

not of course preclude a reexamination on Habeas
Corpus of an extraordinary case by any federal

court. And it leaves to those courts the exercise

of some discretionary judgment in determining

in each such case the question of whether that

case is one of such a nature that the scrupulous

protection of constitutional rights justifies or re-

quires a further hearing. See Wade v. Mayo, 334

U.S. 672, 68 S.Ct. 1270."

Mart V. Lainson, 169 Fed. 2d 1016, 1019.

So, in the instant case, as in the case of Mart v,

Lainson, just cited, the district judge exercised his

discretion and denied the writ, saying:

''Petitioner has had his allegations considered

in the highest tribunals both federal and state.

Hence, I have no further jurisdiction in this mat-

ter and the application is denied." (R. 16.)

Nothing appears to warrant the conclusion that

the discretion of the District Court was improperly

exercised in this case.
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CONCLUSION.

The District Court should be affirmed.

Dated, San Francisco, California,

November 26, 1952.

Respectfully submitted,

Edmund G. Brown,
Attorney General of the State of California,

Clarence A. Linn,
Assistant Attorney General of the State of California,

Attorneys for Appellees.
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